
July 25, 2022

President Joseph R. Biden
The White House 
1600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW 
Washington, DC 20005

The Honorable Xavier Becerra
Secretary
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services
330 C Street SW Washington, DC 20416 

Dr. Rochelle Walensky
Director
Centers for Disease Control and Prevention
1600 Clifton Road Atlanta, GA 30329

Dear President Biden, Secretary Becerra, and Dr. Walensky:

We write to commend your administration’s recent actions to increase supplies of monkeypox vaccines and 
improve testing and laboratory capacity across the country. We respectfully request additional funding to 
support health clinics as they work to implement this federal monkeypox response. 

As monkeypox cases continue to rise, states and communities are heavily relying on health clinics’ expertise in 
disease detection, contact tracing, symptom monitoring, and community education, as well as their community 
connections, to help slow the spread of this virus. In cities across the U.S., clinics that provide essential family 
planning, sexual health, and other vital services have now been urgently tasked with expanding appointment 
capacity, acquiring tests and vaccines, and working with local communities to mitigate the spread of 
monkeypox. 

We are concerned that continued underfunding of sexually transmitted infection (STI) clinics—in addition to 
significant staffing shortages exacerbated during the pandemic—is limiting front-line health professionals’ 
ability to fully execute these critical services and prevent the spread of this virus. Although monkeypox is not a 
STI, it is being transmitted through sexual networks and is currently presenting with symptoms frequently seen 
with other STIs. STI clinics are uniquely positioned in the community to respond to the outbreak and have the 
skills and expertise to play a central role in the monkeypox response. Still, they need testing kits and other 
supplies and additional staff to scale up an appropriate response. 

Traditionally, state, and local governments have funded STI clinics, and this funding has declined dramatically 
over the last 20 years. Publicly funded STI clinics have an important role in providing comprehensive sexual 
health care services particularly for MSM who are currently disproportionately affected by the monkeypox 
outbreak. As published last year in the Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report (MMWR) – Surveillance 
Summary the number of annual visits available in STI clinics in the major cities surveyed has dropped by 
almost a third while the number of patients identifying as MSM has increased in these clinics by 44%. These are
the cities at the front lines of this outbreak.



While your administration has taken several important steps in the initial response, it is imperative that health 
clinics are equipped with additional funding and resources to continue working to slow this expanding outbreak.

For this reason, we respectfully request that $100 million in funding be dedicated to implement federal 
monkeypox response efforts, including at least $30 million for the STI field funded through the CDC’s Division
of STD Prevention, to ensure that our nation’s clinics and providers have the resources and infrastructure 
needed to conduct the following: 

 Scale outreach efforts to people in specific communities, including but not limited to men who have sex 
with men (MSM), so individuals are armed with the information they need to protect themselves; 

 Support clinical education to help physicians and other health care professionals to identify and properly 
diagnose monkeypox and differentiate it from STIs, and connect patients with treatment, pre-exposure 
prophylaxis and post-exposure prophylaxis, social services, and other health care; 

 Develop more efficient diagnostic tools; 
 Build up real-time surveillance and outbreak detection; 
 Bolster the public health workforce to ensure an adequate response to monkeypox to prevent the current 

outbreak from further exacerbating rising STI rates; and
 Administer vaccines to communities and healthcare workers to bolster the response as the needs arise. 

At this critical moment, we cannot risk making the same mistakes that caused the United States to fall behind in
testing capacity during the initial COVID-19 outbreak, and we cannot ignore the critical lessons learned from 
both the HIV and STI epidemics. We urge your administration to dedicate much-needed funding to clinics as 
they work to protect the growing number of individuals who have been recently exposed to monkeypox and to 
proactively protect all high-risk individuals against this virus.

If we do not provide sufficient funding for our nation’s STI clinics now, it will become significantly more 
challenging to eradicate monkeypox in the months ahead. 

Thank you for your attention to this matter. We look forward to your prompt response. 

Sincerely,
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Jerrold Nadler
Member of Congress

David N. Cicilline
Member of Congress

Mondaire Jones
Member of Congress

Mark Pocan
Member of Congress

Carolyn B. Maloney
Member of Congress

Sharice L. Davids
Member of Congress

Marilyn Strickland
Member of Congress

Sara Jacobs
Member of Congress

Madeleine Dean
Member of Congress

Suzanne Bonamici
Member of Congress

Eleanor Holmes Norton
Member of Congress

Steven Horsford
Member of Congress

Frederica S. Wilson
Member of Congress

Marie Newman
Member of Congress
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Ann McLane Kuster
Member of Congress

Brian Higgins
Member of Congress

Veronica Escobar
Member of Congress

Grace Meng
Member of Congress

Jamaal Bowman, Ed.D.
Member of Congress

Pramila Jayapal
Member of Congress

Nanette Diaz Barragán
Member of Congress

Ayanna Pressley
Member of Congress

Lloyd Doggett
Member of Congress
Chairman, Subcommittee on 
Health

Alan Lowenthal
Member of Congress

Jamie Raskin
Member of Congress

Adriano Espaillat
Member of Congress

Linda T. Sánchez
Member of Congress

Katie Porter
Member of Congress

Jan Schakowsky
Member of Congress
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Andy Levin
Member of Congress

Dwight Evans
Member of Congress

Salud Carbajal
Member of Congress

John B. Larson
Member of Congress

A. Donald McEachin
Member of Congress

Mike Quigley
Member of Congress

Derek Kilmer
Member of Congress

Eric Swalwell
Member of Congress

Lisa Blunt Rochester
Member of Congress

Ami Bera, M.D.
Member of Congress

Cori Bush
Member of Congress

Peter A. DeFazio
Member of Congress

Peter Welch
Member of Congress

Danny K. Davis
Member of Congress

Mary Gay Scanlon
Member of Congress
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Nydia M. Velázquez
Member of Congress

Adam B. Schiff
Member of Congress

Daniel T. Kildee
Member of Congress

Angie Craig
Member of Congress

Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez
Member of Congress

Tony Cárdenas
Member of Congress

Thomas R. Suozzi
Member of Congress

Anthony G. Brown
Member of Congress

Gwen S. Moore
Member of Congress

Raúl M. Grijalva
Member of Congress

Gerald E. Connolly
Member of Congress

Sean Casten
Member of Congress

William R. Keating
Member of Congress

Mark Takano
Member of Congress

Ro Khanna
Member of Congress
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Ted Deutch
Member of Congress

Earl Blumenauer
Member of Congress

Mark DeSaulnier
Member of Congress

Raja Krishnamoorthi
Member of Congress

Colin Z. Allred
Member of Congress

Karen Bass
Member of Congress

Jimmy Panetta
Member of Congress

Bonnie Watson Coleman
Member of Congress

Hakeem Jeffries
Member of Congress

Barbara Lee
Member of Congress

Joaquin Castro
Member of Congress

Jake Auchincloss
Member of Congress

Grace F. Napolitano
Member of Congress

Haley M. Stevens
Member of Congress

James P. McGovern
Member of Congress
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John Garamendi
Member of Congress

Bradley Scott Schneider
Member of Congress

Al Lawson
Member of Congress

Bill Foster
Member of Congress

Brendan F. Boyle
Member of Congress

Juan Vargas
Member of Congress

Julia Brownley
Member of Congress

Adam Smith
Member of Congress

John Yarmuth
Member of Congress

Robert C. "Bobby" Scott
Member of Congress

Josh Gottheimer
Member of Congress

Ruben Gallego
Member of Congress

Melanie Stansbury
Member of Congress

Jesús G. "Chuy" García
Member of Congress

Nikema Williams
Member of Congress
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Judy Chu
Member of Congress

Suzan K. DelBene
Member of Congress

Katherine Clark
Member of Congress

Yvette D. Clarke
Member of Congress

Terri A. Sewell
Member of Congress

Troy Carter
Member of Congress

Jared Huffman
Member of Congress

Mike Doyle
Member of Congress

David Scott
Member of Congress

Sheila Jackson Lee
Member of Congress

Rick Larsen
Member of Congress

Raul Ruiz, M.D. 
Member of Congress

Chellie Pingree
Member of Congress

Darren Soto
Member of Congress

Doris Matsui
Member of Congress
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Marc A. Veasey
Member of Congress

Bennie G. Thompson
Member of Congress

Bobby L. Rush
Member of Congress

Sean Patrick Maloney
Member of Congress

Kathy Manning
Member of Congress
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